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Town of Sullivan’s Island, South Carolina 
Historic Preservation and Design Study Group 

A Subcommittee of the Land Use and Natural Resources Committee of 
Council 

 
Thursday, March 17, 2022 

Subcommittee met at 4:00pm, at Town Hall, 2056 Middle Street, all requirements 
of the Freedom of Information Act having been met.  Present were, 
 
Subcommittee voting members:  John Winchester (Chair), Aussie Geer (Vice 
Chair), Eddie Fava, Elizabeth Tezza, Beverly Bohan, Rita Langley, and Manda 
Poletti.  Michael Daly arrived at 4:07pm. 
 
Staff:  Joe Henderson, Planning and Zoning Administrator, Max Wurthmann, 
Building Official and Pamela Otto, Study Group Staff member  
 

1. Call to Order.  Chair Winchester called the meeting to order at 4:00pm, 
stating the press and public were duly notified pursuant to state law, and all 
voting members were present except for Christina Butler. 
Media:  None present 
Public:  Sixteen (16) members present, including Land Use and Natural 
Resources (LUNR) members Scott Millimet and Gary Visser, as well as 
Planning Commission member Mark Howard. 
 

2. Approval of Minutes from March 3, 2022 meeting.  
Motion:  A motion was made to approve the March 3, 2022 meeting minutes by 
Ms. Bohan, this motion passed unanimously with a 7-0 vote. 
 

3. Items for Discussion.   Chair Winchester stated the meetings would have 
agendas but said that the miscellaneous items that come up that are not on 
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the agenda would be recorded by Vice Chair Geer to be possibly included on 
future agendas. 
 

A. Schneider historic preservation survey.  Henderson was tasked to give an 
overview of the survey.  He mentioned the presence of Kat Kenyon at today’s 
meeting, who was on Town staff when some of the survey work was done.  
Henderson said any time a historic preservation project was submitted to the 
Design Review Board (DRB), the survey is used to first determine if the 
property is historic and then what identifies the property as historic.  
 
The initial survey was done in 1987 by the Preservation Consultants of 
Charleston, with David Schneider as the lead surveyor.  Initially there were 
three hundred sixty (360) resources identified, among those residential and 
non-residential.  Today there are an estimated two hundred fifty (250) to two 
hundred seventy-five (275) residential structures, along with multiple 
archaeological and military structures.     
 
After the 1987 survey there was a post-Hurricane Hugo survey, to assess the 
damage to historic structures, of which many were wiped out.  Thirteen 
percent (13%) of the historic structures were destroyed. 
 
In 2003, a survey was conducted where multiple properties were re-
evaluated, and forty (40) properties were added to the previous surveys. 
 
In 2006, there was the National Register nomination, coinciding with the 
formation of the DRB in 2005.  Thirty-six (36) properties were added at that 
time. 
 
In 2007, another supplemental review was made of all properties sixty (60) 
years and older.  One hundred thirty-six were resurveyed, and many 
properties were added to the historic designation list.   
 
Henderson mentioned that the list is on the Town website at the request of 
some members of the DRB.  He then showed an example of what the 1987 
survey cards look like; they are typically four (4) to six (6) pages of 
information which details the name of the property, includes a photo, the 
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construction date, the shape and form of the structure, the National Register 
status, the historical data, and the post-Hugo damage assessment. 
Henderson then gave an example of a traditional island resource, 2214 
Middle St., explaining the difference between the traditional island resource 
and a Sullivan’s Island Landmark is the level of alterations over time.  The 
property mentioned had some alterations, so it made it a traditional island 
resource, not a landmark.  That means there is more flexibility with the DRB 
when allowing modifications to the property.  Ms. Poletti asked if traditional 
island resource meant they are not on the National Register.  Henderson said 
that is correct.  There are two (2) different kinds of designations; one is the 
National Register which is a federal listing that offers no local protections, 
the other is the local designation, protection provided by the DRB and Town 
staff, which says a historical property is either a traditional island resource or 
a Sullivan’s Island landmark.  Cindy Ewing asked how to judge the 
historical value of a property by the number system, one (1) to four (4), used 
in the study.  Henderson said the code identifies what level of designation, 
“1” is a Sullivan’s Island landmark, “2” is a traditional island resource.  
Henderson stated that from a Town staff standpoint, a property is historic, 
and on the list as a “1” or “2” and must go to the DRB to for approval of any 
changes to the property, or it is not historic.  Categories “3” or “4” have been 
given that designation because they have been altered or destroyed.  Chair 
Winchester asked for Henderson’s opinion on whether there needs to be 
something done about the study list.  Henderson said yes, it is time to review 
the study again. 
Public Input 
Chair Winchester mentioned correspondence the Study Group had received 
about the Schneider Study.  Battery Gadsden sent a letter strongly 
supporting a new study (attached Exhibit A).  Mike Walsh also sent a letter 
stating the Schneider Study is seriously flawed and in need of a review.  Kat 
Kenyon agreed that the study is very flawed, with later reviews being not 
completely thorough.  Mr. Millimet asked if the DRB can issue fines.  
Henderson stated that Town staff would write the citations.  Mr. Millimet 
feels that enforcement is critical.  Ms. Clark asked if the updates, the ones 
removing some items from the list, were done by the same company or in 
house.  Henderson stated David Schneider was part of Preservation 
Consultants of Charleston and worked on the study in 1987 and 1990.  



 

HI  

HISTORIC PRESERVATION AND DESIGN STUDY GROUP 
MARCH 17, 2022 

4 

 

Schneider then left and continued to work for Sullivan’s Island for the 
subsequent reviews.   
Ms. Langley said there are a lot of good things about the Schneider Study, 
but also some things that need work. Ms. Coste how a 1987 survey can tell 
how many of the remaining, post-Hugo properties are still worthy of being 
on the list or should be removed.  Henderson agreed, stating that after 
Hurricane Hugo there was no DRB and no staff to oversee much of what 
went on with renovations or demolitions.  Ms. Coste mentioned a lot of 
properties were just sold after Hurricane Hugo so there is no way to know 
how many historic structures were lost.  Henderson said that is why there is 
a need reassess the historic properties and consolidate all of the surveys into 
one resource.  It was asked if there is an approximate date that defines 
something as historic.  Henderson said sixty (60) years or older is the typical 
benchmark.  Ms. Poletti specified that it must have significance as well.   
Chair Winchester asked if the Study Group thought the Schneider study 
needed to be redone or can it be used as it is.  Ms. Tezza stated that the study 
should not be thrown out but updated and reviewed.  Chair Winchester 
agreed the study is useful but it is flawed and people lack confidence in it.  
Mr. Visser pointed out any motion made should include improvements to 
categorization.  Ms. Ewing felt any study should start with the most historic 
structures and work through the rest next.  Ms. Coste asked how many 
structures were on the original study, Henderson said three hundred sixty 
(360) properties were identified as historic in 1987.  Ms. Coste then asked 
how many properties are listed today.  Henderson said it is estimated to be at 
two hundred seventy-five (275) “1” and “2” rated residential properties.  He 
also said this is why the list needs to be re-evaluated and consolidated into a 
master list.  Such a list would be a great help to Town staff. 

Motion:  A motion was made by Ms. Tezza to recommend a review and update of 
the Schneider study, including a review of all structures listed as “1” and “2” to 
start and also review the criteria for historic designation, but the recommendation 
is not limited to these items; seconded by Ms. Langley. 
Discussion 
Ms. Poletti feels the Schneider study is not as detailed as is needed, and incorrect 
in some areas, but it is a good starting point.  She also stated that the South 
Carolina Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) website has a list of recommended 
consultants they prefer people use for historic projects and that might be useful as 
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well.  Mr. Daly said that the DRB saved many structures but the feel of the historic 
cottages was ruined by Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) flood 
regulations requiring the raising of homes.  The DRB is the strongest protection the 
Town for historic homes.  Ms. Geer agreed and said now is the right time for 
another survey.  Ms. Bohan said a designation needs to be added to historic homes 
to educate the public and prohibit the people from thinking they could hide a 
historic house within a larger structure.  Mr. Fava supports a revision of the 
Schneider study as it does not reflect the current state of historic properties and the 
updates were probably not thorough.  Ms. Tezza asked if the motion should be 
amended to include a designation.  Ms. Poletti asked what the designation would 
look like.  Ms. Bohan said similar to the Charleston Carolopolis award, attached to 
the home and put up by the Town.   
Motion:  A motion was made by Ms. Tezza to recommend a review and update of 
the Schneider study, including a review of all structures listed as “1” and “2” to 
start, a review of the criteria for historic designation, and the motion was amended 
to include a suggestion to pursue some type of historic designation for certain 
properties identified as historic as a “1” and “2”; seconded by Ms. Langley.  This 
motion passed unanimously, 8-0. 
 

B. Historic review process and standards.  Chair Winchester asked Ms. 
Bohan and Henderson to provide their expertise and describe the process and 
standards of historic renovations or restorations.  The goal is to see if the 
standards or process needs to be improved.  Henderson summarized how staff 
and the DRB have been working on the process over the past 5 years by 
increasing training for DRB members, making changes to the application, 
and also changing the permitting procedure, including enforcement.  The 
DRB application has gone from four (4) pages to ten (10).  All initial requests 
to the DRB automatically require a conceptual review.  This is important 
because it is at the discretion of the Board to grant final approval.  Now all 
projects are required to have a conceptual review with staff as well in a pre-
application meeting.  If this staff review is not done, Henderson will inform 
the Board that the project is not informed by the regulations.   
There are two (2) main projects that come before the Board, non-historic and 
historic.  If it is a non-historic, the project is before the Board to request 
increases in the zoning standards.  The project is required to justify that 
request.  Historic projects are required to identify how it meets the historic 
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preservation standards, that come directly from the Secretary of Interior 
standards.  On the application is a space where the project manager or 
architect can tell how they meet these standards.  Another recent change by 
the Board is that a project must justify how the design is more compatible 
with the surrounding neighborhood.  They must prove that they deserve the 
increases they are requesting.  The application process is very intense but if 
done correctly, the Board is very informed about the project in question.  
There have also been several changes in the permitting procedure, the 
contractor is required to provide a narrative to the DRB of how everything 
will be built on site.   
Mr. Howard asked where these changes were initiated.  Henderson stated 
they have been learned from some DRB approved projects that went badly.  
Ms. Poletti asked why the application lists ten (10) preservation standards in 
part D1 of the application, when only the first eight (8) are preservation 
standards and the last two (2) are rehabilitation standards.  Henderson stated 
that in the zoning ordinance gives the Department of Interior rehabilitation 
standards because if it comes before the DRB, it is a rehabilitation.  A 
straight preservation project does not need to come to the DRB.   
There are four (4) treatment strategies outlined in the Secretary of Interior 
guidelines; preservation, rehabilitation, restoration, and reconstruction.  Ms. 
Bohan stated that all projects involving historic structures will involve at 
least one of the strategies.  She said that the DRB meets on site at these 
historic properties to ascertain how and what changes will be made before 
they consider approval.  Ms. Bohan said that Craig Bennett, of Bennett 
Preservation Engineering PC, was hired to be a consultant to advise the 
Board.  She also said that it was difficult to make an informed decision until 
the applicant gives their presentation at the DRB meeting.  Mr. Howard asked 
when an addition becomes historic, using the example of a 1920 addition 
onto a home built in 1890.  Henderson said the DRB makes the determination 
of what is significant or not and, as Ms. Bohan stated, a historic rehabilitation 
project can evolve from its approval due to age of the structure and the harsh 
barrier island environment.  The example given was the Fort Moultrie auto 
garage, an eighty (80) year old addition was removed in order to help with 
the restoration of the original structure.  Ms. Ewing is not sure if members of 
the DRB are the right people to make the distinction of what is historic.  
Henderson stated that several things are used to determine what can be done 
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to a historic structure.  The architect must give their justification of photos, 
evaluations of building material but the Board also goes out on site.  For 
example, the Junior Officers Quarters has well documented alterations.  They 
originally had single story porches, but in the 1930s a second story porch was 
added.  Those second story porches would not be removed because they are a 
prominent, well-defined historic characteristic of these structures; however, 
at the same time lean-to structures were added to the back of these buildings.  
The DRB has allowed the removal of these lean-tos because they weren’t 
very prominent, and it allows a give and take with the DRB. 
Chair Winchester believes that the process that has evolved over the last ten 
(10) years is a good process, but wants to know if there are things that can be 
done to improve it.  Mr. Millimet wants a historical preservation expert as a 
resource to the DRB, relieving the pressure on the DRB.  Ms. Bohan says 
they have hired someone, Craig Bennett, because the Board wanted more 
information.  They approached Mayor Pat O’Neil to request the funding to 
hire him and he was found by Henderson.  He has been advising the Board 
for the past nine (9) months and is at their disposal at any time.  He writes 
reports and walks properties with the Board.  Ms. Bohan assured everyone 
that the DRB was doing everything they could do to preserve historic 
structures.  Ms. Ewing feels the DRB just approves all requests coming to 
them.  Chair Winchester wants to know where the process failed, at the 
decision process or the ordinance itself.  Ms. Coste feels that the DRB has 
become political.  Chair Winchester concluded that the process and standards 
are there but there might be problems with the execution.  Ms. Tezza said the 
members of Boards and Commissions are very well trained, by Joe and 
annual training requirements.  She felt some just might not agree with the 
decisions that are made.  Ms. Poletti said she has been through the DRB 
process and feels they were more restrictive in some instances that SHPO.  
She feels that the DRB does the best possible job that can be done and that 
they are why the historic properties have been preserved.   

4. General Public Input.  Chair Winchester mentioned letters received from 
Mike Walsh (Exhibit B), Battery Gadsden (Exhibit A), and Joy Morris 
(Exhibit C).  He also mentioned a letter from Chris Kronzer referencing rear 
setbacks and swimming pools (Exhibit D).  Chair Winchester said he is 
available after the meeting if anyone has anything to discuss with him.   
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5. Discussion of next meeting’s agenda items.  Chair Winchester mentioned 
that the first agenda item for the next meeting will be the third item on the 
agenda for today’s meeting that was not discussed; size, mass, and scale of 
historic resources.  He also suggested that the next item be incentives. 

 
Mr. Howard stated that he had been asked by the Battery Gadsden Board 
Director to read the letter submitted by Battery Gadsden.  He then read the 
attached letter, Exhibit A, out loud to the assembly. 
 
6.  Adjourn.  There being no further public discussion and no new business, 

the meeting adjourned at approximately 5:43pm. 
Motion:  A motion to adjourn was made by Ms. Tezza; seconded by Vice Chair 
Geer.  This motion passed unanimously, 8-0. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Pamela Otto 










